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Attendance: D. Watkins, G. Cliff, N. Funkhouser, J. Gorke, C. Martin, K. Shigley, and G. Uveges. 
 
Call To Order: 
The meeting was called to order by D. Watkins in the Small Conference Room at the Town Building at 
7:00pm. He thanked everyone for attending.  He announced the meeting was being taped by WayCam and 
reviewed the agenda. 
 
Public Comment and Committee Members’ Response 
Anette Lewis, Claypit Hill Road, stated three points.  First, she suggested that FinCom should not include 
a large amount in the Reserve for Salary budget line for future collective bargaining agreement 
settlements; in her opinion that is a bad negotiating tactic.  Second, on the school budget she asked that 
FinCom scrutinize amounts included in the budget for exchange programs – particularly the China 
exchange program – as to whether they are disclosed appropriately and whether they should be taxpayer-
funded.  Third, on behalf of the WRAP Committee she asked for information on FinCom’s proposed 5-
year capital plan so they could consider it in their work.   
 
K. Shigley asked that Ms. Lewis resend two documents produced by the WRAP Committee, and Ms. 
Lewis agreed to do so.  G. Uveges asked for clarification on how contract settlements would be funded.  
Ms. Lewis suggested that they could be funded by a vote at separate Town Meeting.  D. Watkins 
suggested that he work with Ms. Lewis to get a better understanding of the information the WRAP 
Committee would like to receive. 
 
Tom Sciacca, Rolling Lane, raised concerns about teacher salaries growing faster than inflation. He urged 
the Finance Committee to consider that he believes Wayland teacher salaries are already on par with that 
of other professionals such as engineers and lawyers and further increases are inappropriate. 



 
Report from the Finance Director:  
D. Watkins explained that Brian Keveny was unable to attend the meeting for personal reasons.  D. 
Watkins provided a brief update: 

● The Facilities Quarterly Report will be reviewed at a future meeting.   
● The Moody’s Rating Call is upcoming.   
● Moody’s has requested that we provide them with our proposed FY18 capital budget and 5 year 

Capital Improvement Program.   
● B. Keveny will be distributing an updated Crystal Report for discussion at a future meeting. 
● Analysis on the general insurance budget is continuing, and B. Keveny will provide an update at 

a future meeting. 
 
Review Article Assignments: 
D. Watkins led a discussion on article assignments.  Currently there are 32 articles, which is good sign as 
that is lower than the last several years.  He stressed that it is important that we start the process of 
coordinating with the lead sponsor for the article and with the Selectmen assignee.  He noted that our 
FinCom warrant article workshop (previously called a “hearing”) is scheduled for next Monday.  He 
distributed a document that includes preliminary information and text on each of the articles (see 
Attachments).  We should use that material as a starting point for preparing our draft reports. 
 
G. Cliff asked that we have a discussion on article assignments.  FinCom members went through the list 
and agreed on some changes in terms of FinCom Assignee.  K. Shigley asked for further information on 
how the write-up process works.  N. Funkhouser provided an overview of how the process generally 
works.  C. Martin provided some additional insights, particularly how petitioners articles are a bit 
different.  K. Shigley asked for an overview of how the workshop is conducted.  FinCom members 
provided perspectives based on workshops held in previous years. 
 
D. Watkins urged us to focus on the quality of our write-ups- in the past there has been criticism that 
some of our write-ups are not as well-written as they should be.  The final deadline is to have a FinCom 
completed version submitted to MaryAnn by Feb 22nd.  J. Gorke asked for clarification of how we should 
use the forms we had received; she suggested that in the future it would be better if we were provided 
drafts in FinCom write-up format. 
 
Review of Operating Budget with School Committee: 
At 7:40, D. Watkins stated that we were moving the FinCom meeting from the Small Conference Room 
and joining the School Committee in the School Committee Meeting room to discuss their proposed 
school budget.  He estimated that we would be returning to the Small Conference room for the remaining 
agenda items at approximately 8:40. 
 
For minutes from the joint meeting, see the 1/17 School Committee meeting minutes. 
 
The Finance Committee returned to the Small Committee Conference Room at 8:42 and continued the 
rest of its meeting. 
 



Review of Operating Budget by Department: 
Beth Doucette, Financial Research/Analyst, joined the meeting. D. Watkins recommended we begin with 
a quick discussion of where we stand in the process and our goals and objectives.  D. Watkins observed 
that we are about a week behind vs. our process last year.  He stressed we need to work efficiently to 
review the budget while at the same time ensuring careful due diligence and review.  D. Watkins referred 
to an exhibit distributed at the 1/10 meeting based on analysis done by B. Keveny (see attachments).  That 
analysis suggests that we need to either decide to exceed our guideline increase of 2.5% or make cuts of 
approximately $1 million.  G. Cliff stated that he did not believe that FinCom should try to impose cuts of 
$1 million because we don’t have enough information or knowledge to make good decisions on how to do 
so.  He stated that he would like more information about some of the amounts being requested, but that 
we should not try to identify a given amount of reductions in order to meet an initial target of 2.5% that 
was set at the beginning of the process.  N. Funkhouser agreed.  K. Shigley asked for clarification about 
when we would incorporate our recommendations about additional personnel.  N. Funkhouser pointed out 
that we need to do our best to work with the considerable amount of information and explanations that we 
have already received and be careful about introducing delays by asking for additional information.  C. 
Martin noted that we should know the Board of Selectmen’s recommendations on personnel increase 
requests very soon. 
 
Ms. Doucette distributed an exhibit with an updated operating budget by department (see attachments).  
FinCom members agreed that we should go down the list and discuss the amount proposed for each 
department and review explanations where significant increases are being proposed.  Ms. Doucette 
handed out some backup and more detailed information for each department (see attachments).    
Selectmen is up $10 k to provide for communications specialist support and to allow a higher amount for 
dues and memberships.  Town Office is up $28 k because of salary increases (e.g., Town Administrator) 
and some reclassifications of amounts from Selectmen to Town Office.  Finance is up primarily because 
of salaries, reflecting a more thorough analysis of salary (e.g., exact number of weeks and steps) and 
additional costs related to the audit.  Treasurer is up primarily because of a new service for processing 
receipts and bills.  Legal is up $25 k because of the change in Town Counsel and increased expenses to 
support Rivers Edge and other major projects.  IT is up $71 k, as was presented in detail at a recent 
FinCom meeting by the IT Director.  N. Funkhouser reminded FinCom members of the detail drivers of 
the increase in IT.  Town Clerk is up $3 k, primarily because of reclassification of expenses previously 
shown in Elections.  C. Martin asked for clarification of some of the amounts included in the detailed 
sheets, and Ms. Doucette agreed to provide specific answers to questions that she received.  Elections is 
down $34 k primarily because of fewer elections.  Several departments went down as a result of a detailed 
review of amounts actually spent in previous years and an estimate of what was likely to be needed (e.g., 
new employees that came in at lower steps/lanes).  Facilities is down $91 k, primarily because of utilities 
(e.g., gasoline).  Police is up $109 k, primarily because of the addition of lanes to cover increased salaries 
assuming officers achieve expected education credentials.  Joint Communication is up $12 k primarily 
because of steps and lanes.  Fire is down $73 k based on a very careful analysis of actual salary amounts, 
which might help partly fund the requested 2 additional FTE.  Highway and Parks are up in line with the 
detailed budgets that DPW leadership presented at a recent FinCom meeting.  G. Cliff asked that we get a 
reminder about why $65 k for the transfer station is included in the general fund rather than being 
included in the transfer station revolving fund.  D. Watkins asked that we get clarification on the Parks 
increase as it seemed to be different than what they had presented at a prior FinCom meeting.  Board of 



Health is up $28 k primarily because of an increased need for substitute nurses for schools.  FinCom 
agreed to discuss other expenses (e.g., debt service) and unclassified at a future meeting when B. Keveny 
is present.   
 
G. Cliff noted that there may be an opportunity to reduce the Parks department by a substantial amount if 
we can get the Recreation Commission to agree that the Recreation Revolving Fund should be charged for 
its fair share of field maintenance expenses, which has been estimated to be in the range of $160 k.  N. 
Funkhouser agreed that we should pursue it.  C. Martin distributed a document that the Town 
Administrator had prepared last year on this topic estimating the amount that might be charged (see 
attachments).  G. Cliff moved that the Parks budget be reduced by $160 k to reflect the allocation of field 
maintenance expenses to the Recreation Revolving Fund.  K.Shigley seconded.  C. Martin argued that we 
should wait until more work is done before assuming FinCom needs to take action.  G. Cliff stated his 
concern is that if we wait too long we may end up missing the opportunity to force the issue to be 
discussed this year.  G. Uveges noted that if we remove the amount from the Parks budget and the costs 
can’t be allocated to the RRF, Parks would be short.  G. Uveges amended the motion to be that the Chair 
of FinCom send the Recreation Commission a note that the FinCom recommends that the Recreation 
Revolving Fund be allocated $160 k for field maintenance expenses.  G. Cliff amended the amended 
motion so that FinCom’s recommendation would also be sent to the Board of Selectmen and the Town 
Administrator.  C. Martin provided some additional background information about how the revolving 
fund authorization article works and the process by which it is likely to be developed based on the 
precedent set last year.  D. Watkins called for a vote.  Motion passed 4-1-2 (Watkins no, Martin and 
Funkhouser abstained).   
 
Barbara Fletcher of the School Committee joined the meeting briefly to communicate the School 
Committee’s schedule and asked the FinCom to inform them as soon as possible if we had any requests 
for additional information.   D. Watkins asked for thoughts on next steps relative to the School 
Committee’s recommended budget.  G. Cliff stated that he was fine with the budget the School 
Committee recommended.  N. Funkhouser asked for a clarification of how the School Committee’s 
recommended budget compared with the Superintendent’s budget.  G. Cliff stated that he believed the 
School Committee budget was about $20 k higher.  N. Funkhouser said she was also fine with the School 
Committee’s proposed budget.  G. Uveges said he understand the budget that was presented, but that he 
doesn’t know how the town can afford an extra $1 million.  C. Martin said she was concerned about the 
size of the budget and the fact that16 new positions would be added and 6-8 new benefit packages.  G. 
Uveges added the concern about the additional costs from a salary increase.  N. Funkhouser noted that 
much of the increase is being driven by special education and that based on a meeting that she recently 
attended she believes that is being managed very well.  She believes that there is “no fluff” in the overall 
increase.  G. Uveges noted that we are headed toward a tax increase in the 6+% range which is too high.  
N. Funkhouser noted that a big driver of that increase was a reduction in the use of free cash to buy down 
our tax rate.  J. Gorke said she is comfortable with the FTE increase given how much of it is being driven 
by required increases (e.g., special education, enrollment driven changes), that factors other than schools 
are a big driver of the overall increase, that having great schools are the main reason why most people 
move to Wayland, and that she thinks it would be a mistake not to support the budget the School 
Committee has recommended.   
 



G. Uveges agreed that our schools do a great job, but he wondered that given how large the overall school 
budget is whether they shouldn’t be able to fund the required increases with reductions in other areas.  K. 
Shigley stated that he did not feel that the FinCom has enough information or knowledge to know if the 
School Committee’s recommended budget should be reduced.  G. Cliff stated that he didn’t think the 
School Committee could come up with $1 million of savings without feeling that they were doing 
significant harm by doing so.  D. Watkins stated that he believes the reputation of our schools is an 
enormous asset, but that he has concerns that we may be starting too many new initiatives given that 
Superintendent Stein is leaving.  He also stated that he thinks that if we were to ask for something like a 
1% reduction that the School Committee should be able to accomplish that, and that FinCom should ask 
that some amount of money be removed from their proposed budget.  C. Martin stated that she felt 
FinCom needed to work harder to try to bring an overall budget to at least closer to the 2.5% guideline.  
She agreed with D. Watkins that we should ask the School Committee to reduce their proposed budget.  
G. Uveges said he thought we should ask for a reduction of at least 0.5%.  K. Shigley pointed out that the 
proposed school budget after considering salary increases is over the 2.5% guideline.  N. Funkhouser and 
D. Watkins agreed that was a valid point.  N. Funkhouser pointed out that we probably have time to think 
a bit more about what we should do.  N. Funkhouser, G. Cliff, and J. Gorke stated that they probably 
would not support a motion to ask the School Committee to reduce their proposed budget.  N. Funkhouser 
stated that she feared reducing the school budget could have significant negative consequences.  FinCom 
discussed and agreed that we could consider a motion at next Monday’s meeting.  G. Cliff requested that 
D. Watkins provide FinCom with reduction options that we might consider. 
 
FinCom members had a brief conversation about proposed town staff increases.  Opinions varied, with 
several members supporting the new position in police and two in fire, some supporting one or the other, 
and one supporting neither.  C. Martin suggested waiting until we are informed about the 
recommendation of the Board of Selectmen. 

 
Review Issues & Actions list and Review Schedule & Milestones 
G. Cliff stated that he had not received a copy of the issues and actions list.  D. Watkins said he would 
revisit the process to make sure updated versions were distributed for each meeting as an attachment to 
the draft agenda.   
 
Discuss Chair and Vice Chairs Update 
D. Watkins asked that we provide him information on vacation schedules.  On members 
concerns/updates, G. Cliff noted that the BoPW has withdrawn the wireless water meter CIP request as 
they want to do more work on it and bring it back next year. 
 
K. Shigley asked when we plan to discuss the draft Report of the Finance Committee and FinCom 
members agreed it would be discussed at a future meeting.  He provided a favorable overall reaction and 
some improvement suggestions on the exhibit explaining how the estimated property taxes is determined 
that G. Cliff had distributed in a prior meeting.   
 
Meeting minutes 
FinCom members reviewed the draft minutes for January 4rd.  C. Martin moved that we approve the 
minutes of January 4 as amended. N. Funkhouser seconded.  Motion passed 7-0.  FinCom members 



reviewed the draft minutes for January 10th.  C. Martin moved that we approve the minutes of January 
10th as amended. K. Shigley seconded.  Motion passed 7-0. 
 
 
Adjourn: At 10:25 PM, C. Marin made a motion to adjourn. Mr. Uveges seconded. Motion passed 7-0. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Gordon Cliff  
 
Attachments: 
 
Article List for 2017 Annual Town Meeting 
Fiscal 2017 Budget 
Wayland Budget-Draft FY 2018 
Field Maintenance Expenses 
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